



## **FACT SHEET**

## How Trump's FY 2019 Budget Hurts Rural Americans

By Heidi Schultheis February 16, 2018

President Donald Trump's fiscal year 2019 budget is poised to harm rural Americans by increasing hunger, reducing economic security, and undermining housing assistance as well as access to justice in rural communities—all to pay for the \$1.5 trillion in tax cuts that the December tax bill gave to wealthy corporations and millionaires. Here are just a few of the many ways in which President Trump's budget harms rural Americans.

- Slashing regional economic development: The Trump budget eliminates the Delta Regional Authority, which fosters local, state, and federal collaboration in order to strengthen economic development; workforce training and education; and infrastructure in eight Mississippi Delta-area states.<sup>2</sup> The Rural Business-Cooperative Service would also be eliminated; the agency supports business growth, renewable energy development, and employment training in rural communities.<sup>3</sup>
- Reducing funding for critical services in rural counties: The president's budget slashes \$68 million from the Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILT) program, which provides payments to municipalities that help make up for unpaid property taxes from nontaxable federal lands. PILT provides critical funding for rural counties to pay for services, including road maintenance, emergency personnel, police services, and construction of public buildings.
- Cutting infrastructure funds: Despite President Trump's promise to invest in infrastructure, his budget would eliminate Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grants, which provide funds to states and localities for critical infrastructure projects such as resurfacing roads, building railways, and creating pedestrian and bike lanes. Approximately 35 percent of grants and 21 percent of TIGER dollars have gone to rural projects. 8
- Restricting access to credit: Trump's budget also eliminates the Treasury
  Department's Community Development Financial Institutions (CDFI) Fund grants,
  which support community banks and credit unions. Between 2003 and 2012, CDFI
  grants financed nearly \$4 billion in economic activity in rural America.<sup>9</sup>

- Eliminating transportation options: Trump's budget calls for slashing funding for the 40-year-old Essential Air Service by \$57 million—a cut of nearly 40 percent—significantly limiting the federally subsidized air travel program, which currently allows people in 175 rural and underserved communities to make commercial connections to larger hub airports.<sup>10</sup>
- **Reducing employment opportunities for seniors:** Trump's budget calls for ending the Senior Community Service Employment Program (SCSEP), which helps more than 70,000 unemployed Americans over age 55—27% of whom live in rural areas—find employment and paid volunteer opportunities.<sup>11</sup>
- Diminishing food supports: President Trump's budget cuts the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)—the nation's largest food assistance program—by 31 percent. SNAP is a lifeline for rural communities, which rely on the program more than urban areas. His budget would also eliminate the Community Development Block Grant and the Social Services Block Grant programs, both of which fund the Meals on Wheels program, which provides meals to homebound seniors. This will be particularly harmful for rural seniors, who experience poverty at higher rates than the nationwide senior population.
- Jeopardizing clean water: The budget also zeroes out the Agriculture Department's rural water and wastewater grants program, which supplies grants and loans on which rural communities rely in order to build and update waste disposal and water treatment systems. Furthermore, the budget seeks no additional funding for the Superfund program despite the essential role that it plays in cleaning contaminated waste sites that can harm human health if left untreated.
- Reducing rental assistance: The budget seeks \$4.3 billion in cuts to the nation's three main rental assistance programs—Housing Choice Voucher, Public Housing, and Project-Based Rental Assistance—and "encourage[s] work and self-sufficiency" for rental assistance recipients, which could lead to people losing housing assistance if they cannot find work or get enough hours at their job. 18 The impact will be harsh for rural areas, which are home to nearly 20 percent of households helped by federal housing assistance. 19 At the same time, the budget will eliminate the HOME Investment Partnerships program, 20 which supports local affordable housing development for low-income families and is flexible enough to serve urban and rural communities alike. 21
- Eliminating utility assistance: Trump's budget eliminates the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP), which helps Americans keep their homes at safe temperatures during the winter and summer. <sup>22</sup> It also eliminates the Weatherization Assistance Program, which subsidizes home modifications that save money and energy. Rural households are more than twice as likely as urban households to need to turn to LIHEAP for aid. <sup>23</sup>

• Limiting access to legal resources: The president's budget eliminates the Legal Services Corporation (LSC), the single biggest provider of free civil legal aid for lowincome Americans. In 2016, 3 in 4 low-income rural Americans had at least one civil legal problem; yet 86 percent received inadequate legal help or no help at all due to challenges such as long travel distances and limited transportation options.<sup>24</sup>

Heidi Schultheis is a policy analyst for the Poverty to Prosperity Program at the Center for American Progress.

## Endnotes

- 1 The White House, "An American Budget: Major Savings and Reforms" (2018), available at https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/msar-fy2019.pdf; Dylan Matthews, "The Republican tax plan leaves a \$1.5 trillion bill for the middle class to pay," Vox, December 8, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-andpolitics/2017/12/8/16751032/senate-house-republican-taxplan-deficit-spending-cuts.
- 2 Delta Regional Authority, "About Delta Regional Authority," available at http://dra.gov/about-dra/mission-and-vision/ (last accessed February 2018).
- 3 The White House, "An American Budget," p. 16, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/budget-fy2019.pdf; U.S. Department of Agriculture Rural Development, "Rural Business-Cooperative Service," available at https://www.rd.usda.gov/about-rd/ agencies/rural-business-cooperative-service (last accessed February 2018).
- 4 The White House, "An American Budget: Analytical Perspectives," p. 211, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2018/02/spec-fy2019.pdf
- 5 U.S. Department of the Interior, "Payment in Lieu of Taxes," available at https://www.doi.gov/pilt (last accessed February
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 U.S. Department of Transportation, "TIGER Projects Map," available at https://www.transportation.gov/tiger/projectsmap (last accessed February 2018).
- 8 Authors' calculations based on U.S. Department of Transportation, "Table tiger\_allUpdate," available at https://www. transportation.gov/policy-initiatives/tiger/tiger-grant-data.
- 9 Sabrina De Santiago and Harry Stein, "Left Behind: How the Trump Budget Fails Rural Communities," Center for American Progress, March 24, 2017, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2017/03/24/429045/left-behind-trump-budget-failsrural-communities/
- 10 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Essential Air Service," available at https://www.transportation.gov/policy/ aviation-policy/small-community-rural-air-service/essentialair-service (last accessed February 2018).
- 11 U.S. Department of Labor, "FY 2018 Congressional Budget Justification, Employment and Training Administration," available at https://www.dol.gov/sites/default/files/CBJ-2018-V1-05.pdf (last accessed February 2018); U.S. Department of Labor Employment and Training Administration, "Nationwide Quarterly Progress Report PY 2016," available at https://www.doleta.gov/Seniors/html\_docs/GranteePerf. cfm (last accessed February 2018).
- 12 Seth Hanlon and others, "Trump's Budget Reveals that He Wants Everyday Americans to Pay for His Tax Cuts for the Wealthy," Center for American Progress, February 13, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/news/2018/02/12/446453/trumps-budgetreveals-wants-everyday-americans-pay-tax-cuts-wealthy/

- 13 Food Research and Action Center, "Participation in the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) Highest in Rural Areas and Small Towns, New Data Tool Reveals, available at http://www.frac.org/news/participation-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap-highest-rural areas-small-towns-new-data-tool-reveals (last accessed February 2018).
- 14 Meals on Wheels America, "Homepage," available at https:// www.mealsonwheelsamerica.org (last accessed February 2018)
- 15 U.S. Department of Agriculture Food and Nutrition Service, "USDA Proposes New Ways to Help Meet Nutrition Needs of Low-Income, Homebound Seniors and People with Disabilities," Press release, June 1, 2017, available at https:// www.fns.usda.gov/pressrelease/2015/020105.
- 16 U.S. Department of Agriculture Rural Development, "Water & Waste Disposal Loan and Grant Program," available at https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/water-waste disposal-loan-grant-program (last accessed February 2018).
- 17 Environmental Protection Agency, "What is Superfund?", available at https://www.epa.gov/superfund/what-superfund (last accessed February 2018).
- 18 The White House, "An American Budget: Major Savings and Reforms," p. 52; The White House, "An American Budget," p. 64.
- 19 Alicia Mazzara, "Federal Rental Assistance Provides Affordable Homes for Vulnerable People in All Types of Communities," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, November 9, 2017, available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/ federal-rental-assistance-provides-affordable-homes-forvulnerable-people-in-all.
- 20 Hanlon and others, "Trump's Budget Reveals that He Wants Everyday Americans to Pay for His Tax Cuts for the Wealthy."
- National Council of State Housing Agencies, "2016 HOME Investment Partnerships Program FAQ," available at https:// www.ncsha.org/resource/2016-home-investment-partnerships-program-faq (last accessed February 2018).
- 22 Hanlon and others, "Trump's Budget Reveals that He Wants Everyday Americans to Pay for His Tax Cuts for the Wealthy.
- 23 Jennifer Laird, Jessica Pac, and Christopher Wimer, "Dimming the Lights: Eliminating Energy Assistance Would Move 200,000 People Into Poverty, Hurting the Rural Poor the Most," Center on Poverty and Social Policy 1 (1) (2017): 1-2, available at https://static1.squarespace.com/ static/5743308460b5e922a25a6dc7/t/590cf4e0d482e9ff42a abd8a/1494021710878/PSPBv1n1.
- 24 Legal Services Corporation, "The Justice Gap: Measuring the Civil Legal Needs of Low-Income Americans," (2017), available at https://www.lsc.gov/sites/default/files/images/ The Justice Gap-Full Report.pdf; Legal Services Corporation, "Access to Justice in Rural Areas," available at https://www. lsc.gov/grants-grantee-resources/resources-topic-type/ access-justice-rural-areas (last accessed February 2018).

.....